
The Protests at Tiananmen 
Square  
In the Spring of 1989, nearly a million people 
consisting mostly of young students, gathered at 
Tiananmen Square in Beijing to protest for greater 
democratic reform. At this time, China was 
experiencing inflation and political corruption. 
Many protesters were also concerned with their 
salaries and housing situations.   

The General Secretary of the Chinese Communist 
Party, Hu Yaobang passed away on April 15, 1989 
due to a heart attack. To students, he was a symbol 
of democratic reform because of his efforts to 
move China toward a more open political system. 
He advocated rehabilitation of people persecuted 
during the Cultural Revolution, greater autonomy 
for Tibet, rapprochement with Japan, and social 
and economic reform. He was also accused of not 
responding adequately to student protests with his 
belief that such acts should be tolerated by the 
Communist government. Due to his strong and 
unwelcome practices, Hu Yaobang was originally 
not granted a state funeral by the Communist 
government. This rejection was not tolerated by 
Chinese students, and so their marches at 
Tiananmen Square began. They chanted slogans 
that were deemed acceptable by the government, 
so as not to begin turmoil. The government’s 
response was to host his memorial on April 22 at 
Tiananmen Square.   

Hu Yaobang’s memorial evolved into a 
demonstration to promote Hu Yaobang’s fight for
change. At first, most of the students continued to
be careful and only chanted slogans that would not 
upset the government. They shouted to promote 
greater freedom and democracy as they marched 
through Tiananmen Square. Students maintained 
these daily vigils for almost three weeks and over 
time, officials and workers became involved in the 
chants. A minority of participants were less careful 
and voiced slogans that were hostile or offensive to 
certain leaders or the Communist Party.   
As the chanting and marching continued, 
protesters delivered a petition of demands and 
insisted on a meeting with China’s premier at the 
time, Li Peng. When their request was denied, 
protesters understood that dialogue would not be 
an effective way to promote change. Their next 
course of action was on May 13 when they began a 
hunger strike that hundreds of students 
participated in. Their strategy was to continue this 
protest at Tiananmen Square because that was the 
same location that a welcome ceremony for 
Mikhail Gorbachev, leader of the Soviet Union, was 
supposed to take place only a couple days later. 
The students hoped that because of the pressed 
time, the government would finally respond. The 
actual outcome was the government cancelling 
plans to welcome Mikhail Gorbachev at the 
Tiananmen Square on May 15. Approximately one 
million people joined the protests in Beijing to 
support the students who were on hunger strike, 
and to aid in demanding reform. Ambulances and 
medical help were available to the students until 
the strike ended on May 19 after the replacement 
General Secretary, Zhao Ziyang, pleaded for an end 
to the demonstrations.   



Despite the completion of their hunger strike 
 student leaders called for the protest to continue 
until June 20, when a meeting of the National 
People's Congress was scheduled to take place. On 
May 30, the students set up a large sculpture called 
the "Goddess of Democracy" in Tiananmen Square,
which became the symbol of their protest. Hearing 
the calls for a prolonged protest, on June 2 the 
Communist Party agreed to bring in the People's 
Liberation Army (PLA) to clear the protesters out 
of Tiananmen Square by force. 
June 3 and 4 mark the dates of the Tiananmen 
Square massacre. The bloodshed carried through 
the night as Chinese troops and security police 
barged through Tiananmen Square, firing at 
random into the crowds of protestors. 

Some of the protesters fought back by stoning the 
troops and overturning or setting fire to the 
military vehicles. Many protesters were arrested 
and parents and ambulances looking for survivors 
were also shot at the scene. Due to the secrecy that 
formed after this event, the number of deaths and 
arrests range greatly in their estimations. No exact 
numbers have been provided.   
After the brutality, the Communist government 
took the protests as a lesson learned. The 
Communist Party took action with a more 
conservative stance and removed its liberal leaders 
like Zhao Ziyang, who sympathized with the 
protestors. To this day, the subject of the protests 
and massacre is forbidden in China and all websites 
referring to the matter have been blocked.
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